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Dixie Vintage Events 

 https://www.facebook.com/dixievintageauto/ 

 Visit http://WWW.DVAAC.COM for more   

information about Dixie Vintage Antique             

Automobile Club.   

 

UPDATED INFORMATION: 
Dixie Vintage First Saturday Cruise-In at 
Hoover Tactical, August 1, 2020, 7 am to 11 am 
1621 Montgomery Highway 
Hoover, Alabama 35226  
There will be no business meeting in August. 
 

SILURIA BREWING CRUISE-IN  
Saturday, August 15, 2020. See page 4 for details.   
 
 DIXIE VINTAGE CRUISE-IN TROPHY (Pictured right) 
Your Dixie Vintage Auto Club will be awarding a trophy 
to its “Cruise-In Favorite” each 1st Saturday Cruise-In at 
Hoover Tactical Firearms.  There will be no car or truck 
classes.  A rusty original survivor will be as likely to win 
as a custom with all of its bling.  To be eligible, the own-
er must be current with club dues and, of course, be 
present to win.   
 
On the morning of the cruise-in, and in order to partici-
pate, we ask that you place a note on your dashboard 
containing your name and the year, make and model of 
your old car or truck.  The officers of the club will do the 
judging and, of course, they will not be eligible to win.  
We would like to have at least twenty-five cruise-in vehi-
cles present before starting our consideration. To allow 
most of the club cars and trucks to be present, we will 
start the consideration of the entrants about 9:00 am 
and announce the winner at 10:00 am.  We would then 
like to take a picture of you and your winning ride with 
the trophy and publish it in the next club newsletter.    

Non-Dixie Vintage Events 

You may mail your dues ($20) check to our treasurer, Jim 

Likis, 4572 Eagle Point Drive, Birmingham, Al 

35242.  Checks should be made payable to Dixie Vintage 

Antique Automobile Club.  Thank you! 

See Dixie Vintage web-site for regular monthly events. 

Dixie Vintage Cruise-In@ Hoover Tac meets on the                 
1st Saturday each month year round 7A-11A. 

 

 

"Dixie Vintage Cruise-in at Hoover Tactical "   
The first Saturday morning is restarting on June 6th at 7:00AM.  

We will vacate the lot by 11:00A. Upon arrival at the cruise-in please park in spaces closest to Hwy 31 between Hoover Tactical and 
O’Reilly Auto parts.  The other side of the parking lot is reserved for Hoover Tactical customers. 

http://www.cvaac.com/


 

New Process for Ordering Name Tags 

 Dixie Vintage has streamlined the process for ordering name 
tags. This new process will expedite the delivery of your 
nametag to your home. The member needing a name tag will 
complete an order form and mail it with payment to Crown 
Trophy. The finished name tag will be mailed to you. 

 We encourage each of our members to own and 
wear a Dixie Vintage Car Club name tag. We really do want to 
get to know you. The cost of the name tag is $10.00. 

Newsletter Editor 

Do you have a classic car story? 
Are you working on a restoration project? 

Please let us know. 

Pat or John Krauser 

 Cell: 205-276-4423 or  

Email: jekbest@aol.com 

New Car Members  

Dixie Vintage Antique  

Automobile Club  

 

The Dixie Vintage Antique Automobile 

Club Newsletter is published monthly by Dixie Vintage Antique 

Automobile Club, Inc., a non-profit Alabama Corporation. The 

purpose of this Club is to promote interest in restoring and pre-

serving antique, classic, and special interest old cars; and to 

provide a social club for members and their families of mutual 

interest to all. Monthly meetings and activities are conducted in 

a variety of locations. We encourage membership from other 

automobile clubs and orphan marquees.  

 The only requirement to become a member of Dixie 

Vintage Antique Automobile Club, Inc. is an interest in the histo-

ry and preservation of automobiles.   

2019 Board of Directors 
Gary Adams, Chairman 
205-706-7614 
Jim Likis, Treasurer 
Bill Cooch 
Jim Black 
2019 Officers 
Ed Zanaty, President 
edward.zanaty@gmail.com 
205-942-1312 
Dale Baker, Vice President Emeritus 
Dalebaker001@att.net 
205-807-6581 
Jim Likis, Treasurer 
205-980-0314 
4572 Eagle Point Drive 
Birmingham, Al 35242 
Ken Knight, Vice president, Communications 
Knight.KenR@gmail.com 
205-849-0028 
Steve Owen,  Vice President, Activities 
necexpert@aol.com 
205-567-2735 
Joe Alfano, Vice President, Marketing 
Alfano4@bellsouth.net 
205-222-4577 
John Krauser, Vice President, Newsletter Editor 
jekbest@aol.com 
205-276-4423 
Pat Krauser, Secretary 
jekbest@aol.com 
205-276-4423 
Mike Likis, Membership 
mlikis@mayerelectric.com 
205-999-4561 
Ed Keller, Chaplin 
ekeller@dixiecrane.com 
205-832-5424 
Gary Adams, Webmaster 

 
Larry and Regina Eisner 
1956 Ford Thunderbird 
Welcome aboard Larry and Regina!. 
 
Pictured is a 1956 Ford Thunderbird that appeared in the 
movie “American Graffiti. A lady who remained nameless in 
the movie “American Graffiti” drove it.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

15,631 is believed to be the number produced for 1956. 
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 A decision has not been made yet whether this event 

will take place, be postponed or cancelled.. 
 

 

Cool rides In and Out 
by 

John E. Krauser 
 
 

Climate zone 8 has a long growing season with extremely hot and humid summers. Zone 8 is considered to be one of the warm-
est plant hardiness zones in the southern United States.  While this is great for those who like to work with landscape and gar-
dening materials, zone 8 presents some real challenges for those of us who own classic rides.  Keeping the engine at proper oper-
ating temperature in a hot climate can be taxing.   

Driving in a cool passenger compartment is considered a must for many who embrace this fine hobby.  However, there are some 
hard-core collectors who would not add an air-conditioning system to a classic car if the system was not available from the facto-
ry.  And many of those original factory systems are no longer available. Even so, the demand for aftermarket AC systems is large.  
And manufacturers have stepped up to provide modern efficient air conditioning units for our old cars. 

Many of the cars present at local Cruse-ins have air conditioning systems already installed.  Much of the information to follow has 
already been employed by those who have added air conditioning. I am injecting some of my experiences as related to installing 
AC in my 62 Studebaker Hawk. But first, a little history about the automobile AC Systems. 

A few high-end cars like Packard and Cadillac had AC in the 1940’s.  In the early 1950’s, Chrysler’s Imperial had a trunk mounted 
system that claimed to drop interior temperature by 30 degrees in about 5 minutes.  On Motor Trend’s Television Channel, one 
car show featured an owner of a Cadillac who wanted an original AC system installed.  It was a trunk mounted system. I believe 
the car was a 1953.  The price tag for the working and non-working AC system parts approached $50,000.00.  

In the 1960’s AC started to become more affordable and efficient.  General Motors had AC systems built by Frigidaire who hap-
pened to be one of the most recognized refrigerator brands at the time. Around 1970, GM reported that half of all automobile 
purchases included air conditioning. I had a 1972 Chevy Impala with a Frigidaire compressor. When the compressor engaged, a 
solenoid/plunger assembly was activated that was used at the carburetor to restore proper idle RPM. The compressor consumed 
many horsepower. 

We added air conditioning several years ago to the 62 Hawk’s engine while it was getting rebuilt. I used Vintage Air’s product line 
as they had developed a compressor bracket and idler pully for the Studebaker 289 engine. This made the install much easier and 
looked remarkably close to a factory install. Their choice of compressors was the ever-efficient Sanden unit that is found on most 
newer vehicles. The evaporator coil housing was close in design to what Studebaker had at that time.  The passenger compart-
ment was insulated during the rebuild. Floor pan temperature dropped 20 degrees after the insulation was installed.   

I kept both the cooling and electrical systems stock at first. The Studebaker 289 V-8 engine’s operating temperature for 1962 is 
listed at 180 degrees. When the AC was running the temperature jumped to 190 degrees while driving. At idle the temperature 
was going over 200 degrees.  Over time it got hotter. This engine should not run above 210 for an exceptionally long period of 
time. I had access to a thermal imager and looked at the radiator.  There were cold spots indicating some blockage in the coolant 
flow of the two-row radiator.  I was able to get a 3-row replacement installed in the original upper and lower tanks. This lowered 
the driving temperature to about 176 degrees.  Still at idle the temperature climbs toward 200 degrees. Water pumps are now 
made for this engine that use larger vanes and a longer vane shaft thus moving more water.  The three-row radiator can handle 
an increased water flow. 

The electric fan that came with the Vintage Air system was probably designed over a decade ago.  A newer fan design with more 
CFM should help the idle overheating issue.  An electric fan air flow of 2500 CFM is recommended for engines in this cubic inch 
range.  Some experts recommend a 3500 CFM fan for big block engines. 

An alternative to standard antifreeze is to use waterless coolant products.  I have not done much research on these products but 
have been told that engine temperatures can be reduced up to 20 degrees.  This is something to consider. The Hawk’s original 
cooling system design has been altered to accommodate the air conditioner’s heat load. 

This car’s original electrical charging system employs a 35-amp generator and mechanical voltage regulator. For a year or so the 
charging system worked fine. That all changed one night when leaving the Fultondale Car show. The car started fine but there 
was no charging system.  Luckily within a couple of minutes, the regulator started working and we got home okay.  It is a forty-
mile drive. 

Continued on page 4. 

https://www.liveabout.com/inexpensive-way-to-begin-collecting-cars-726144
https://www.liveabout.com/how-automotive-air-conditioning-works-281523


 

Continued from page 3. 

I checked the regulator and found the battery terminal connector had melted.  When the regulator was cool there was an open 
connection.  A rise in the engine temperature heated the internal working of the regulator and it started charging.  I made a re-
pair to the terminal and it held up. 

A few months later the generator failed.  It had overheated.  At this point I decided to upgrade the charging system to an alterna-
tor with a 50-amp output and internal voltage regulation. The electrical system functions well. 

R-134A freon and charging kits are readily available making it easy to keep the system in peak performance condition. The simple 
charging device has a connection that will only fit the “low side” of the AC unit.  This is where freon is added. Some call the “low 
side” the suction side.  It is the low-pressure portion of the system. The average pressure of the ‘low side” when external temper-
atures are around 90 degrees is around 40 pounds of pressure.  Do not over charge the system.  And never attempt to add freon 
to the high-pressure side.  

A couple of different articles stated that freon should be evacuated from the system about every four years.  Then use new freon 
and add the prescribed amount as published by the manufacturer.  This is usually stated in ounces of freon.  Some systems re-
quire an exact amount such as 24 ounces, while other systems may give a range of 25-28 ounces. 

After five years the Hawk’s AC cooling was diminishing. Pressure gauges indicated that compression of the freon was not taking 
place.  It appeared as if the compressor was failing.  We removed the freon and replaced it with new freon adding the proper 
weight as listed for the unit. Cooling was fine.  We have an older daily driver that had not required any AC service for years.  But 
this year the same situation occurred as described above.  We performed the same service and added new freon.  This solved the 
issue. 

Let us keep things cool that need to be cool and enjoy the remaining summer shows such as the one listed below.  

 

 

 



 

Dixie Vintage members get a 10% discount on  

Service at Herring Heating & Air!  

 

Coosa Mart  
3560 Pelham              

Parkway 

   Just what your                
 vehicle needs! 

 

https://www.facebook.com/dixievintageauto/ 



NAPA  2018 Title Sponsor 
O'Reillys Auto Level 3 Sponsor  

Hendrick Auto Mall Level 3 Sponsor  

Retired Rides Level 3 Sponsor  

Alabama Soda Blasting Level 2 Sponsor  
 

Cycan Industries svd     Go-Jo     Yellow Hammer Insurance  

Acme United     The Summit     Good People Brewing Company 

Buds Best Cookies     O'Reillys Auto Parts     Auto Zone  

Anonymous     Buffalo Rock Co.     Rock Auto Parts 

Jegs     Advance Auto Parts     Hoover Tactical Fire Arms 

Eddie's New Seat Covers     Instore Indoor RV Storage  

Hershey’s Company     Barons Baseball     Super Automotive 

Car Freshener Corporation     Ames Performance  

Retired Rides     Classic Rods & Restorations     First Alert 

Grainger Industrial Supply     Griots Garage 

Meguiar’s Car Care Products     Batteries Plus     Full Moon BBQ  

 

PLEASE PATRONIZE THESE GREAT  
SPONSORS OF THE 2020  

DIXIE VINTAGE CAR SHOWS 

On the second Saturday of each month cars gather at a  
shopping center off Exit 1 @I-459 in McCalla. Many car folks 
braved the heat to show of their vehicles in July. 



One Stop Shop 
 

Hot Rods, Street Rods, Muscle Cars 

All Upgrades Brakes, Suspension, Elec-

trical, LS Swaps, Custom Wheels 

Full Body Shop & Custom Paint 

Air Brush Work 

Interior Work 

Full Builds to Flat Tires we do it All 

Retired Rides LLC    
Owners Greg & Sandy Tope 

"For Sale: 1957 Chevy Bel Air;  2-dr hard top; black exterior/black interior; 327 small block V-8 and 2-speed Power Glide trans-
mission - both from a 1967 Chevy Impala; sport wheels (have on hand original style hubcaps and spinners to fit original steel 
wheels); new Holly 4BBL carburetor; chrome valve covers and air filter cover; electric fuel pump;  runs very smooth, great 
cruising car.  Price:  $39,950.  Call Phil Duke at 205-492-5758." 
Phil has provided a long list of renovations and upgrades done to car.  To see them click 
on the PDF icon located to the right. 

Phil Duke PDF.pdf



Dixie Vintage Antique 

Automobile Club, Inc. 

4572 Eagle Point Drive   

  Birmingham,  AL 

35242-6942 

www.dvaac.com 

Odenville Chamber of Commerce 

Cruise-In in Mid-September 2019. 

Harpersville 
2019 

 Congratulations to William Lehman (pictured 
left) for taking home the “Cruise-In Favorite” 
trophy at the 1st Saturday cruise in at Hoover 
tactical with his beautiful 1966 Pontiac GTO 
Frame off restoration featuring Pontiac 389 CI 
engine, Fuel injection by FAST, 700R4 transmis-
sion, 4 Wheel Disk brakes, Dakota digital gaug-
es. 

The first generation GTO was manufactured 
from 1964 to 1967. The first GTO (64) was an 
option package for the Le Mans not the 
Tempest . The GTO package was available in 
the two-door sedan, hardtop coupe, and con-
vertible. For $296, it included the 389 in V8. 

(Note Le Mans was Originally a trim upgrade 
on the Tempest.) 

The standard 66 GTO engine was a 389 cubic-
inch, four barrel carburetor with 335 horse 
power. The GTO option was rated at 360 
horsepower and had three two-barrel carbure-
tors. The base price for a 66 GTO sports coupe 
was $2,783. A hardtop was $2,847 and con-
vertible was priced at $3,082. 

Ed Zanaty, President, pictured left above, presents William Lehman and his 
beautiful 1966 GTO with the "Cruise-In Favorite of the Month, 2020" tro-
phy at the July 1st Saturday Cruise-In.  Congratulations, William! 

The 2020 Dixie 

Vintage Mem-

ber Decal is now 

available upon  

payment ($20) 

of your 2020 

Club Dues. 

Jack’s Hamburger Restaurant in Moody hosts a Cruise-In on the 3rd Saturday each month April-October. Pictured above is a small 
sample of some fine cars that were in attendance despite the hot temperatures. 


